
Amanda Spielman’s speech at the 2022
Schools and Academies Show

It’s good to be here talking to you at a time when so much attention has
turned back to our normal jobs – which in our case is of course education.

Response to the schools white paper
And it’s been busy in the world of education policy!

The DfE published 2 long awaited papers at the end of March: the schools
white paper and the SEND green paper.

And we’ve been designing our strategy that will take us to 2027 – and I’ll
talk about this more later.

I am pleased to see the schools white paper. It provides some welcome clarity
on the future of the school system.

Academies and MATs

The ambition that by 2030 all schools will be in strong families of schools
is clear and decisive.

Having schools on the same legal footing won’t of itself raise standards, but
it will let us move past questions of structure to how we make curriculum and
teaching better.

Because until those issues of structure are settled, things do remain
fragmented. And we at Ofsted have been saying for many years that the
accountability system has not kept up with how the school system is actually
operating.

Many key decisions are already taken at trust level. They can be decisions
that go right to the heart of quality of education, such as around curriculum
and behaviour policies.

Sometimes these decisions aren’t taken by the heads and governing bodies that
we talk to on inspection. That leaves a gap in our understanding and in our
ability to challenge or support those decisions.

So I’m pleased that DfE has recognised that the way school trusts are
regulated needs to evolve. The right people absolutely should be held to
account for the right things. And regulation does need to be simple,
transparent and fair. We’ll be working with DfE on their review to help
achieve this.

There does need to be a set of standards outlining what government expects of
trusts. And this will need to balance consistency of expectations on the one
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hand with the right level of autonomy on the other. The white paper moves us
on from a system where academies had higher levels of autonomy than other
schools, to a system where all schools are academies. And as trusts get
bigger, and play a more important role in the system, it is reasonable for
them to have to adhere to national expectations.

If a trust is being given, as in some cases, hundreds of millions of pounds
of public money for education, it is right that it is held to account for the
quality of that education. At the moment, trust-level regulation mainly looks
at financial compliance and good governance – but not at education, which is
the very reason trusts exist in the first place. The white paper acknowledges
this and starts to consider what the trust standards should cover. A future
inspection regime should take this as its starting point.

Because there does need to be a way for government to decide when trusts are
failing to meet their standards. Government has tough but important decisions
to make about when and how to intervene when standards are not high enough.

Inspection outcomes will be an important input into those decisions. As of
course they already are for individual schools. So it’s right that standards
are also applied to trusts, which have so much influence on children’s lives.
I very much hope there will be a clear and simple regulatory strategy, in
which DfE and Ofsted roles dovetail in a proportionate and effective system.

For our part, any inspection of trusts would be built on the pillars of
substance and integrity, on which the school inspection framework is founded.
The substance of education being, of course, the full breath of curriculum
and teaching. Both of which have been so much affected in the last 2 years.

Curriculum and Oak

When the pandemic hit, the curriculum had to move online. Getting Oak
National Academy off the ground so fast helped with that. The government
quite rightly wants to build on that achievement and sustain it into the
future with a new body building on Oak to provide curriculum maps and
resources.

When we introduced the inspection framework, we were very clear to say that
adopting a curriculum from elsewhere was just as valid as creating one
yourself. Some schools and subject departments don’t have the time or the
resource to develop their own curriculum and lesson plans. And there are
plenty of good schemes out there to adopt. Making good programmes and content
available through a new body should help more schools adopt high-quality
curriculums.

And a high-quality curriculum is not an easy thing to produce. We built the
EIF on an evidence review that highlighted the importance of ambition in
content choices and of sequencing. In the last year, we’ve followed that up
with subject-specific research. We’re publishing research reviews for each
national curriculum subject to describe what features of a good curriculum
look like in, say, history or maths or PE. And we’ll be going on to look at
how well these subjects are being planned and taught across the country.
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These research reviews have had huge take-up, which shows how interested all
of you are in designing great curriculums. And the new resources from Oak
should build on these reviews and complement them.

The new Oak will be helpful for schools with more limited curriculum
capacity. It will help them move in the right direction. Because too often,
we see curriculums assembled as a pick-and-mix, rather than having knowledge
build on knowledge coherently. Schools that use Oak resources will need to do
so thoughtfully – planning what they want to teach and how they want to
sequence it, which may often be the sequence suggested by Oak, while of
course being prepared to adapt their classroom teaching in response to
pupils’ learning.

But quality education is not just about the intent. A great curriculum needs
to be brought to life, with great teaching. And great teaching isn’t
delivered by government. It needs teachers who understand their subject,
understand how children learn, and can adapt as they go.

And assessing children’s learning, and adapting in response, is a third
element of the white paper that I want to talk about.

Assessment and targeted support

I welcome the focus on children who are behind in English and maths. These
are the foundation stones for humanities, languages and the sciences and so
much else. Reading is particularly important. There are very few children for
whom learning to read is not achievable. It’s the single most important thing
that schools can do for children.

There are already policies and funding directed at children who have SEND or
some other kind of disadvantage. But the government is rightly inviting us to
look not just at the label on a child, but at what help they actually need to
succeed. Most children who are behind won’t need a label, and their teachers
will support them to catch up in the normal course of lessons. There is
nowhere better for most children to be than in their normal classroom, with
teachers who know them.

So I’m pleased that the white paper recognises that the first response to
children falling behind is to rely on the skill of the classroom teacher. We
are sometimes very quick to leap to an intervention, sometimes one that takes
a child out of their normal lessons. But for many, this will not be the right
thing to do.

And where it is the right thing– and a course of tutoring is needed to bring
a child back into the range of normal classroom teaching – we need to be
careful not to label unnecessarily. Both children and adults respond to
labels, and negative labels can lead to negative perceptions and lower
expectations. I’m dismayed at how often I hear children referred to by their
free school meal eligibility or as ‘pupil premium children’. Children are
children. Some need some extra help and some don’t, regardless of the labels
we’ve stuck to them.



Having 90% of children meet the expected standards at age 11 is rightly
ambitious. Almost every child can be taught to read and spell using
systematic synthetic phonics. Almost every child can achieve a good level in
maths.

I expect and hope that as children are increasingly taught to read using
high-quality phonics programmes, and as more and more primary schools work
hard on their curriculum, the government target will come into view. Ofsted’s
scrutiny of these areas in school inspections and teacher education will
continue to have a positive impact. All of this recognises the skill and
expertise of great teachers.

And it’s why we support the new core content framework for trainee teachers,
the early career framework for new teachers and the national professional
qualifications for experienced teachers. They provide an evidence-based
golden thread of professional development, which ultimately, will result in
children knowing and being able to do more. Ofsted’s inspections of all of
these training schemes will help make sure they have maximum impact.

SEND Review

The government has also set out proposals to reform and improve the system
for young people with SEND. These changes are long overdue. Our inspections
have for years highlighted that too many children are failed by the SEND
system.

We have reported on flaws, inconsistencies and delays. And these have been
made worse by the pandemic. Approaches to diagnosis, support and funding vary
too widely across the country. I’m pleased that this is what the government
is trying to address.

But we must learn the lessons of the 2014 SEND reforms. They essentially had
the same aims, but translating them into practice proved difficult. There is
a lot to get right to make these new proposals work. The devil will be in the
detail of the new national standards. And it will be important to avoid
adding unnecessary layers of bureaucracy to an already complex system.

And there are also some wider points to bear in mind. It is so important not
to treat children with SEND as a homogenous group. Some have severe or
complex or profound needs with a significant impact on their development.
Some have just a particular need, such as a speech delay, that can be
addressed most successfully with early intervention. These children need
quick diagnosis and access to specialist support.

But for other children, there are risks to being too quick to move to formal
diagnosis, as it can lower expectations of adults and of children themselves.
We need a system where schools put support in place without needing a formal
diagnosis, and only move to that when it is clear the resources needed to
support the child are beyond what can be provided by the school.

So we can be too quick to label children. And what this can lead to is
attributing difficulties in learning to a deficit in the child, when in fact



our first thoughts should be: ‘are we providing the curriculum and the
teaching that children need?’ ‘Are we prioritising, for example, systematic
synthetic phonics?’ ‘Are we sequencing our teaching so that we establish
knowledge and then build on it?’ These are the questions we will be asking
through our inspections.

Ofsted’s strategy 2022-27
So, I’d like to come back to the part we play in the education system.
Yesterday, we published our five-year strategy. I won’t go into all the
detail right now – it’s on our website if you want to read it. But I’d like
to talk about some relevant aspects.

First of all, our core job: to do inspections that raise standards. The
inspection process itself is designed around the professional dialogue that
is such a valuable tool for school improvement. That professional dialogue
that helps leaders understand how they can improve and that allows inspectors
to recognise good practice and to report on it. And we will continue to put
research and evidence at the heart of our inspection frameworks.

We will be inspecting all schools by the end of the 2025 academic year. And
we’ll allow more time for that professional dialogue and evidence-gathering
by doing more of the longer-form inspections. And of course, we’ll be
evaluating the impact of our inspection framework.

Secondly, I have always believed in the power of sharing our insights. Ofsted
gathers a great many powerful insights – no other organisation sees as many
schools and gets quite the information that we do.

And when we share them, our insights make a difference. So for example, our
review into sexual abuse in schools and colleges helped crystallise the
concerns emerging through anonymous reporting on sites like Everyone’s
Invited. I know that schools and colleges are responding to our advice to
assume that harassment is happening, even if the reports are not reaching
teachers’ ears – and much work is happening to build respectful cultures in
school corridors and beyond. And I hope that the government will respond
effectively to the concerns we and others have raised about easy access to
pornography.

More generally, our position also allows us to aggregate and disseminate what
we learn from this talented and dedicated generation of leaders and teachers.
So we’ll be using our inspection evidence, data, and our research to share
insights with decision-makers and practitioners. We’ll fill knowledge gaps in
areas such as MATs and alternative provision, and we’ll build our collective
understanding about the quality of subject teaching through ‘state of the
nation’ subject reports.

And an area that we really want to bring to the fore is early education.
Children only get one childhood. And COVID has affected all of them. If our
work aims to raise standards and improve lives, there’s no better place for
us to begin but early years. So another strategic priority for us is helping
every child to have the best start in life.
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I talked about our work on the national curriculum subjects. We’ve built the
evidence base for what good looks like. And now, through our five-year
strategy, we’ll apply the same approach to the early years. We’ll look at
what the evidence tells us makes a great early education. We’ll share that
evidence widely, train our inspectors in it and use it in our inspections.
We’ll offer roadshows, videos and webinars to spread good practice. And in
doing so, we’ll be a force for improvement in early education, in a way that
will help strengthen it as the bedrock of the school system.

The pandemic has been hard for nearly every child, but most all for the most
vulnerable and especially for those who face harm, or neglect outside school.
A powerful argument for the highest possible school attendance is the great
benefit to children’s welfare of being under the gaze of watchful teachers.

There are new, emerging issues and increasingly complex needs that you all
deal with. So one of our top priorities remains to promote children’s safety
and welfare wherever we can. We’ll work with the DfE to strengthen the laws
around unregistered provision. We’ll bring more prosecutions of illegal
schools and we’ll start prosecuting illegal children’s homes. We’ll follow up
on our review of sexual abuse in schools. And we’ll continue to report on
issues that emerge from inspections, to help other agencies take preventative
action.

EIF and data
I’ve talked about the new strategy – the future – but of course, right now,
we are back out inspecting. And as you know, our inspections of schools now
look hard at the curriculum. This is because curriculum is the substance of
education.

The EIF, and the research that sits underneath it, has given you a mandate to
think about curriculum in ways that go beyond qualifications and timetabling
– to really think, ‘what is the body of knowledge that we want to give our
pupils?’. And to move away from ticking qualification boxes, however
superficially appealing that approach may be. As I keep saying, we want you
to be able to concentrate on curriculum quality, and not be excessively tied
to performance data.

And of course, we have now had 2 years with no published performance data.
Secondary results will be published this year. But we fully understand that
they will reflect the uneven impact of COVID as well as underlying school
performance.

And it’s still the case that performance data is only one input into
inspections. Pre-pandemic, it informed the opening conversation with school
leaders about what inspectors would look at and it helped inspectors
understand whether the curriculum and teaching were having the desired
impact. This is all still true, but while results remain significantly
affected by COVID, we will treat them with even more care.

Our judgements aren’t now and won’t be simply a reflection of performance
data. Using data appropriately in inspection is an important principle for



us. And this is a good opportunity to remind everyone that we don’t look at
schools’ internal data or assessment or tracking on inspection. We are
certainly not looking for files of assessment evidence on individual
children.

And while I’m myth-busting, I’m also happy to emphasise that we don’t
downgrade schools simply because a pupil can’t remember the names of a few
rivers in geography or because they struggle to explain a key concept in
history. Talking to pupils is an important part of the inspection process –
in fact, it’s inspectors’ favourite part. It does help them gauge whether the
school’s intentions are matched by what pupils actually know and understand.
But it is never the case that pupils’ answers to inspectors’ questions are
the only reason for an inspection judgement.

Conclusion
Inspection has evolved significantly over the 30 years since Ofsted came into
being. And we have changed too. For the last 12 years, legislation and
government policy have defined our role in the system as providing the
diagnosis, not offering treatment. We cannot do school improvement and
intervention work. The distinction is important. But inspection still holds
real value as a catalyst for change. And that’s why we describe ourselves as
a force for improvement.

Our inspections lead to judgements, of course, but they also shape
discussions. Most obviously the discussions between inspectors and leaders –
but also wider professional discussions and debate. Our inspections show us
that there is real energy going into – and flowing from – curriculum thinking
right across education, from early years to colleges and adult education.

We want to encourage and facilitate those discussions in any way we can. It’s
great to be at more events like this, meeting education professionals. I’m
very much enjoying visiting schools again and talking to teachers and pupils.
I would also give a plug to our engagement activities such as webinars and
videos. If you want to know what Ofsted is looking for when we come to
inspect – it’s so easy to find out – there’s no need to pay consultants, or
recycle half-remembered legends of inspections long ago.

Our new strategy reinvigorates our purpose, but it doesn’t alter our
principles. Like you, we work in the best interests of children and learners.
Like you, we want to give children the best possible start in life. Like you,
we believe education can help everyone achieve their potential.

Thank you to you all for your work and commitment – and I hope you enjoy the
rest of this event.


